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Group Statement:


The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) is a multi-national community of researchers dedicated to the study and improvement of manufacturing practices world-wide. Through systematic study and research throughout the world, the GMRG aims to improve manufacturing practice through the development of theory and dissemination of results. By sharing ideas, results, and concepts with research colleagues and manufacturing executives around the globe, the GMRG serves to strengthen the linkage between research and practice.


The 1995 Workshops in Dunedin and Puebla








ack Row: Kumar Palaniswami, Lionel Loo, Neva Whybark, Clay Whybark, Attila Chikán, Basheer Khumawala, Boo-Ho Rho, Front Row: Lawrie Corbett, Simon Hurley, Sukran Kadipasaoglu, Yung-Mok Yu
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News From The Director


We had some informative, fun, and valuable meetings this summer.  Yes - meetings!  The annual workshop was held in New Zealand and we had informal sessions during the International Decision Science Institute meeting in Puebla, Mexico.  The New Zealand meeting was hosted by Lawrie Corbett. He did an outstanding job.  One of our visits was to Interlock, a company that makes window hardware.  The company has implemented many modern management concepts (flattened organization, empowered teams, total quality management, certification, etc.) over the last few years.  They have been quite successful domestically and are expanding their international markets including Japan.  It was impressive to see a hand lettered welcome to the GMRG hanging in the shop produced by one of the manufacturing teams.  After the plant tour, we were treated to a pleasant informal session with most of the top management discussing the change process. 


	The economic resurgence of New Zealand has been very impressive.  While we were there, the government announced the largest budget surplus in the history of the country.  Municipal administration is highly decentralized with many traditionally public services now in private hands.  We had an opportunity to talk with some government officials about their new roles and what they saw as the role of manufacturing.  There was a real sense of pride in what has been accomplished so far, but little complacency.  I’m really looking forward to spending next year there. 


	Later in June a group of us met in Puebla, Mexico in conjunction with the International DSI conference that Benito Flores co-chaired. In one of our sessions, we discussed some of the ideas from the New Zealand workshop plus added some others. You’ll find several of them included in this newsletter along with a picture of us around the fountain where we were three years ago.  One of the decisions was to compile a proceedings of the meetings. We will try to complete that during the fall term.  	We also decided to hold the workshop next year in England, around the end of June in London. Linda Sprague and Zeyad Naji will be the hosts. Two themes have been selected for the workshop: multivariate methods, to help interpret and analyze the data base, and theory building, something that Jack Wacker has been trying to get us to do more of for several years.  There’s more on the meeting later in the  newsletter.


	I’m continually surprised and pleased by the variety of research being performed on the GMRG data base.  Our original concept of getting as many people as possible involved has worked quite well.  We now have highly creative researchers from all over the globe looking at relationships, testing hypotheses and developing insights into manufacturing practices.  The techniques that they are using vary from traditional statistical testing to very complicated multivariate modeling.  In addition to the comparison of manufacturing practices among different subsets of the data, insights are being developed into the changes in practices in reforming economies, the impact of various techniques on performance, and the relationships between various manufacturing practice variables.  Moreover, some of our work is beginning to support some of the findings of other empirical researchers regarding manufacturing performance. This is clearly important for our industrial friends.


	Many of the new insights reported this summer were drawn from the original data base, most likely because of its more general availability.  Some of the work, however, was done with the new data base.  Those who have used it report that it is much more researcher friendly than the original data base.  If you don’t have the new data base because you haven’t yet submitted your data, you will be doing yourself a favor to do so.  The new data offers more opportunities for more performance related testing and is easier to use.  Also, other than Hungary, we don’t have many temporal studies, either within countries or for relationships, and the new data base will allow us to start doing them.  


	Several other topics were discussed in the summer meetings.  One concerned the need for a clearing house for articles, working papers, and other publications related to the GMRG work. We will centralize the data collection here at the University of North Carolina but, obviously, need the information from you (more on this later).  Another topic had to do with faculty exchanges among GMRG members.  There have already been some, but we hope there will be more in the future.  Attila Chikán suggested that we also initiate some Ph.D. student exchanges and he is ready to proceed if anyone is interested. Beatriz Munoz-Seca has agreed to establish an Internet home page for the GMRG. She’ll be working on that later this year.  More on these topics can be found in other parts of the newsletter. 


	All-in-all we had a productive set of meetings and I'm already looking forward to the one next year.  I hope you can join us.
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About The Seventh Annual Workshop In England 1996


	Zeyad Naji will host the meeting next year in England.  We hope it will be in conjunction with the European Operations Management Association (EurOMA).  That way we can use the GMRG workshop to explore our research ideas in more detail. We will let you know when the exact details have been set for the GMRG workshop.  





Please Give Us Articles Published From The GMRG Databases 


	We are compiling a list of all the articles published from the GMRG database (both I and II). Could you please send a list of  the articles that you have published? We are particularly interested in the journal articles.





We Need A Short Biography Of Yourself For The World Wide Web


	Beatriz Munoz-Seca has graciously consented to put GMRG on the world wide web. She would like to have both your short (half-page biography) and a photo of yourself. You can e-mail them directly to Beatriz. at: MSECA@IESE.ES. She will compile them all and put them together for our home page for GMRG. This endeavor will give GMRG much more exposure internationally. Beatriz deserves big thanks from all of us for coordinating the GMRG biography.





New Questionnaire, New Survey, New Questions: The Issues?


	In the last few months, I spent considerable amount of time answering questions about the new questionnaire and the data entry program.  However, some of the questions keep coming back so I would like to use this column to publish the best questions and my answers to them.


	Last December, Greg White (Southern Illinois University) sent me the following e-mail message: “The problem is that in the dbase files for Likert�scale questions, the order of variables does not match the order in which the questions were asked.  The input program is taking them in the same order as in the questionnaire but when I view them either using dbfview or just the display command in dbase I find that starting with question 2.12 (sales forecast use) the order is changed.  For this question, for example, the responses are displayed in order of questions 1, 4, 6, 8, 2, 5, 7, 3, 9.  Is this intentional?  How is anyone supposed to relate response to a particular questions?  It took me a good hour to figure out the sequence for just this one question, so I can't do it for all of them.  Is there a master code to sort these out or what's going on?” My answer was as follows; “Let me give you the rational behind this anomaly.  When we designed the questionnaire and the data input program, the first design criterion was to make sure that the old questionnaire and the new one (you are currently using) are comparable.  So whenever it made sense we used the same questions and the same variable names.  Being a little bit more specific, question 2.12 in the new questionnaire is about the use of the company's sales forecast.  In the old questionnaire (you can check it in the book) this question was the 18th (What are the two most important uses of forecast).  The uses or variables given in the old questionnaire were the following: FRCSTUS1 (budget preparation), FRCSTUS2 (material/inventory planning), FRCSTUS3 (manpower planning), FRCSTUS4 (facility planning), FRCSTUS5 (production planning), FRCSTUS6 (sales planning), FRCSTUS7 (new product development) and other.  Now if you look at question 2.12 in the new questionnaire and check your data (as you did), you'll find the first question is budget preparation (FRCSTUS1), the second is material/inventory planning (FRCSTUS2) (because it was the second in the old questionnaire), the third is human resource planning (FRCSTUS3) (manpower planning was the third in the old one), the fourth is facilities planning (FRCSTUS4) (it was the fourth in the old questionnaire), and so forth.  So, it follows the sequence of variables in the old questionnaire.” I can be reached at: vastag.kenan@mhs.unc.edu.


Gyula Vastag





If you have any contacts in areas or countries that should be included and they would be interested in gathering data, please contact Jack Wacker





Special Thanks To All The Wonderful People In Dunedin And Puebla


	The Global Manufacturing Research Group wishes to thank the wonderful people in Dunedin for their wonderful hospitality.


	Additionally, we wish to thank all the people at UDLAP for their help with GMRG during the IDSI meeting. 


	GRMG wishes to thank all the people at Victoria University for all their efforts as hosts. Thank all you great people we really appreciate it.





Remember The Special Issue of The Journal of Operations Management: International Empirical Research


	Danny Samson, Benito Flores, Attila Chikan, and D. Clay  Whybark are heading up a special issue of  Journal of Operations Management. Four copies of the manuscripts are to be sent in proper format to:





Danny Samson, The Graduate School of Management, The University of Melbourne, 200 Leicester Street,  Cartoon, Victoria 3053 Australia. 


	Hey gang, let’s try to get as many manuscripts as possible.  As Danny has said this is right up our alley and we should have not problem submitting papers.





Our Members Are On The Move 


Travels: Linda Sprague will spend the Fall Term at Cranfield Manufacturing Centre in England. Clay Whybark will spend the 1996 calendar year in New Zealand. During this time he will spend a month in Hong Kong. Arturo Macias of  UDLAP is spending a portion of next year in Shanghai Institute of Mechanical Engineering with Professor Xiao. Boo-Ho Rho has spent the Summer in Japan working with Toshihiro Murakoshi. He also gave lectures to top executives and visited his MBA alma mater AIM (Philippines).  Benito Flores is on a faculty development leave this fall where he will teach at UDLAP (why does he have to become more developed?). Jack Wacker will spend the fall term in Nizhni Novgorod, Russia on a IREX grant.


	Benito Flores was the prime mover in the extremely successful International Decision Science Institute at Puebla, Mexico. It had over  130 people attending to present 106 papers.


	ISIR through Attila Chikán is co-sponsoring a Summer Inventory Modeling seminar for Ph.D. students and faculty.


	Greg White has secured to two grants to study manufacturing structure and development.


	Deb Hodge of the Manchester Manufacturing Center has decided to work only part time.. She has been a mainstay and an excellent friend to us all. 





Have news, let us know


Jack Wacker 


Bitnet: S1.JXW@ISUMVS.IASTATE.EDU
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GRMG book  is an excellent reference on the international state of manufacturing practices.





